
lar node; node (viewed in profile) cuneate, vertex tapered; appearance of node shining and smooth
throughout; ratio of greatest node breadth (viewed from front) to greatest node width (viewed in
profile) between 1:1 and 3:4; anteroventral petiolar process absent or vestigial; ventral petiolar lobe
present; height ratio of petiole to postpetiole about 4:3; height–length ratio of postpetiole between
4:3 and 1:1; postpetiole shining and smooth; postpetiolar sternite without anterior lip or carina, or
this structure vestigial.

GASTER: Pilosity of first gastral tergite consisting of well-spaced, erect and semi-erect setae
interspersed with a few appressed setulae.

GENERAL CHARACTERS: Color of foreparts tawny-yellow to orange (postpetiole sometimes dark-
er), gaster chocolate. Worker caste monomorphic.

HOLOTYPE MEASUREMENTS: HML 1.25 HL 0.48 HW 0.40 CeI 84 SL 0.36 SI 90 PW 0.25.
OTHER WORKER MEASUREMENTS: HML 1.09–1.38 HL 0.44–0.54 HW 0.37–0.47 CeI 82–88 SL

0.34–0.42 SI 89–96 PW 0.22–0.29 (n=20).
QUEEN DESCRIPTION.— HEAD: Head rectangular; vertex weakly concave or planar; frons shin-

ing and smooth except for piliferous pits and a few striolae around antennal sockets and frontal cari-
nae; pilosity of frons a mixture of well-spaced, distinctly longer erect and semi-erect setae inter-
spersed with shorter setae or setulae, which are decumbent or appressed, longer setae thickest on
vertex. Eye elliptical, curvature of inner eye margin may be more pronounced than that of its outer
margin; (in full-face view) eyes set at about midpoint of head capsule; (viewed in profile) eyes set
posteriad of midline of head capsule.

MESOSOMA: Anterior mesoscutum smoothly rounded, thereafter more-or-less flattened; prono-
tum, mesoscutum and mesopleuron shining and mainly smooth, vestigial striolae, if present, con-
fined to anterior katepisternum; length-width ratio of mesoscutum and scutellum combined
between 2:1 and 3:2; axillae narrowly separated (i.e., less than width of one axilla); standing prono-
tal/mesoscutal setae a mixture of well-spaced, distinctly longer, erect and semi-erect setae which
are curved distally, interspersed with much shorter, incurved, decumbent setae; appressed pronotal,
mescoscutal and mesopleural setulae few, mainly on sides of pronotum and mesopleuron;
propodeum shining and smooth, with multiple hair like striolae on metapleuron. Propodeum always
smoothly rounded; propodeal dorsum convex; standing propodeal setae consisting of up to a dozen
or more longer erect and shorter sub-erect setae; appressed propodeal setulae very sparse or absent;
propodeal spiracle nearer metanotal groove than declivitous face of propodeum; propodeal lobes
present as well-developed, rounded flanges; Petiolar spiracle lateral and situated within anterior
sector of petiolar node.

WING: Wing not seen (queens dealated).
PETIOLE AND POSTPETIOLE: node (viewed in profile) conical, vertex rounded; appearance of

node shining and weakly striolate posteriad; ratio of greatest node breadth (viewed from front) to
greatest node width (viewed in profile) between 4:3 and 1:1; anteroventral petiolar process absent
or vestigial; height ratio of petiole to postpetiole between 4:3 and 1:1; height–length ratio of post-
petiole between 4:3 and 1:1; postpetiole shining and weakly striolate posteriad; postpetiolar stern-
ite without anterior lip or carina, or this structure vestigial.

GASTER: Pilosity of first gastral tergite consisting of a mixture of incurved, erect and semi-erect
setae and slightly shorter decumbent setae.

GENERAL CHARACTERS: Color of foreparts yellow-orange, gaster chocolate. Brachypterous
alates not seen. Ergatoid or worker-female intercastes not seen.

QUEEN MEASUREMENTS: HML 1.99–2.34 HL 0.56–0.59 HW 0.55–0.58 CeI 96–105 SL
0.47–0.49 SI 82–86 PW 0.40–50 (n=3).

REMARKS.— This handsome, bicolored species can easily be mistaken for the ‘binatu’ form of
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